VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
August 8, 2022


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Stephen Hanse was absent. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the July 7, 2022 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the July 18, 2022 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from Glenn Haas resigning from the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

A copy of legal action filed against the Town of Coxsackie by the owners of Peppertree Apartments was received. 

An email was received from Veronica Foley regarding whether or not the Village must approve UMH’s petition for annexation. 

An email was received from Veronica Foley regarding the July 14th Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC submission of documents. 

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Paul & Celeste Saccoccie asking for a penalty in the amount of $10.54 to be waived from their water/sewer account was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve accepting Glenn Haas’ resignation from the Zoning Board of Appeals was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the annual lease agreement with Hose Company #3 for rental of the firehouse bay was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve a water restriction until further notice was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve Local Law #5 of 2022-To Opt-In to the New Provisions of the Open Meetings Law was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve appointing Brian Goble to the Zoning Board of Appeals was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve Restricted Active Member program for the Fire Department allowing individuals aged 14-16 to join under restricted conditions was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve a Public Hearing for next month for the American Valve property towards acquiring through eminent domain per counsel, for September 12, 2022 at 6:45 p.m. was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 102022-Authorizing the Village Treasurer to Open Two Additional Bank Accounts-EPG 105268 Sewer Collection System and DWSRF 15704 Water Tank. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The resolution passed. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from July 1-31, 2022 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Daoust abstained. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #3, vouchers 105-180 totaling $58,056.00; Water Fund Abstract #3, vouchers 479-513 totaling $ 52,916.36; Sewer Fund Abstract #3, vouchers 366-391 totaling $ 66,367.35; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #3, vouchers 1-4 totaling $ 17,815.15 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yest. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

*Note: Water Fund and Sewer Fund Voucher numbers are incorrect due to software glitch. Correct numbering system will be reflected next month.  

Public Comment Period 

Georgia Wells stated that she would like to thank Scott Martell of the Department of Public Works for a tank that he is willing to drop off for the Community Garden club to use. She asked if the Village could give him the ok to drop it off anytime. She also thanked the Fire Department for assisting in watering the garden during the dry weather.

Eliza Spear stated that Long Table Harvest has been sending the Community Garden seedlings which kickstarted the garden earlier than in the past. They are producing large amounts of kale, which they deliver to the food pantry and Bethel A.M.E. Church. She is happy to see that extra seedlings are leading to extra food for the community. 

Kim Bender stated that she is happy to announce that the Community Garden is now registered on the National Pollinator Registry. 

Mayor Evans asked how many planter boxes they have. 

Kim Bender stated about 20-30 boxes. She also stated that the Coxsackie-Athens Rotary was nice enough to donate a shed to the Community Garden. She is looking for permission from the Village to be able to set up the shed. 

Eliza Spear stated that the C-A Rotary is looking for signage on the side of the shed showing recognition of the donation by C-A Rotary. 

Kim Bender stated that there will be signage thanking sponsors as well. 

Mayor Evans asked where the shed will be located. 

Georgia Wells stated that it will be placed on the right hand side of the garden. 

Mayor Evans asked if that is located on the Town of Coxsackie’s property. 

Kim Bender stated that it is on both the Village of Coxsackie and Town of Coxsackie’s property. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has no problem with this, but the Community Garden needs to check with the Town. He asked how big the shed is.

Kim Bender stated that the shed is about 8 foot by 8 foot. 

Eliza Spear stated that gravel will also be needed before placing the shed. 

Kim Bender asked if it was possible to put stone down from the entrance to the parking lot. 

Mayor Evans stated that she would need to check with the Town. 

Trustee Vermilyea stated that maybe the Town would be willing to donate the stone. 

Georgia Wells stated that they are looking to put some fill in too. 

Mayor Evans stated that they should take to the Town. The Town has better equipment to handle this type of work. 

Kim Bender thanked the Board for allowing them to come in and give an update on the Community Garden and thanked the Board for their support. 

Mayor Evans stated that he would like to have a discussion with the other Board Members regarding the Downtown Revitalization Initiative (DRI)/NY Forward grant opportunity. Since last week’s discussion with the Board, he has met with Elan Planning and Sandy Mathes to discuss the grant. The original due date for the grant was in November, but then the state moved it up to September 23rd, with an announcement expected in early November. If interested in pursuing, a letter of intent is due by this Wednesday, August 10th. After his discussion with Elan Planning, he feels that pursuing the grant is in the Village’s best interest. The moving up of the due date works in the Village’s favor, since other potential applicants may not be able to meet it, and the Village is at the advantage of having past data from the previous submission. There is a massive amount of money available this year. Next year may not be as appealing in terms of money and programs. He supports going forward with pursuing the grant. The amount is somewhere between 3.4-5 million dollars. The money would be used for renovations of the building at 14 South River Street, which is projected to cost around $ 900,000.00. There does not seem to be a matching component to the grant, other than possibly on the planning side of things. The DRI that was pursued last year was for 10 million dollars. It came down to the Village of Coxsackie and the Village of Tannersville, with Tannersville winning. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she has also given thought to the pursuing of the DRI/NY Forward grant, and she would prefer to wait a year to apply. She fears what the coming 6 months may look like. She wants to see this for the community, but at a later time. 

Trustee Vermilyea stated that she doesn’t think the money will be there at a later time. 

Trustee Irwin stated that there is a lot of negative attention in that downtown area. 

Trustee Vermilyea stated that the Village came so close to being awarded the grant last time, and she feels like the Village has a good shot this time. She said that the Village still has to move forward. This is something that would be good for the whole Village, not just downtown. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she respects the Board Members decision to move forward, but if it comes to a vote she will have to vote “no”. 

Trustee Daoust stated that he feels the Village should move forward with pursuing the grant. 

A motion to approve the Village to apply for the DRI/NY Forward Grant with a letter of interest to be submitted by Wednesday, August 10th was made by Mayor Evans and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted no. The motion carried. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Riverside Festival went well given the high heat that day. The pavilion was packed the whole time with people looking to stay in the shade. This year posed some new challenges to work around such as not being able to drive over the field or sidewalks. He heard some good comments from residents about the food and music. The Village utilized Aaron Flach’s property for excess parking again this year, which worked out well. The challenge moving forward will be trying to find people to take the festival over, after Bonnie Ecker and Jess Bidwell have retired. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she may have someone who is interested, who has also helped out with the Owl Committee. She was thorough and incredibly helpful. 

Mayor Evans stated that having Bonnie Ecker and Jess Bidwell willing to help a new person coming in will be extremely helpful. 

Trustee Irwin asked if there were rides this year at the festival. 

Mayor Evans stated that there were not rides this year. Unfortunately, the owner of the ride company the Village used to use has passed away. He would love to see more kid’s stuff in the future. The Coxsackie-Athens Rotary sponsored the climbing wall this year. There was also ax throwing and Ghostbusters. The festival went well but the heat bogged things down. The Village may want to consider moving it to the fall in the future. He stated that he also had to take a command decision when the Town of Coxsackie stated that they could not supply an ambulance for the day of the festival due to staffing shortages. He reached out to Greene County EMS, who will bill us for their services, but it was much needed in the event of an emergency. He stated that the sprinkler system was also a big hit with the hot weather. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:52 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk
